TOWN OF MAXTON     
             BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

NORTH CAROLINA
            March 17, 2009

Town of Maxton

North Carolina

Board of Commissioners Meeting

Minutes

March 17, 2009
The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, March 17, 2009 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan
Mayor Pro Tem Morton
The following member(s) were absent:
Commissioner Vivian Morrison
Staff Present: Town Clerk Smith, Police Chief McDowell and Town Attorney Nick Sojka.
Staff Absent: Town Manager Tatum
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the March 17, 2009 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:00 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner James McClanathan
WORK SESSION

Mayor Dean presented the following items:

1.  Noah Woods - Informational Visit and Yearly Forums 

The areas of discussion will be accomplishments at the County level, proposed revaluation, and emergency medical service. Commission Woods was not present and Mayor Dean said that Commissioner Woods would present during the regular session.
2.  Notice to vacate-Freight Building Restaurant/Authorization to solicit bids

Carolyn Bowden-Powell has given written notice of her intent to close the restaurant and vacate the property as of March 24. Attorney Nick Sojka has been asked to review the RFP and lease agreement in preparation for leasing the building. Copies of these items are included in the work-session for your review.
Commissioner McClanathan asked a question about the wording of her notice letter regarding the terms of returning her deposit and how it should be handled. He said that she should not be able to use her deposit for her last month’s rent. He asked how the town would know about the damages if she hasn’t paid the last month’s rent. Question presented to Finance Director Myra Tyndall concerning how Ms. Bowden’s expenses should be taken from her deposit. Commissioner McLean said that she would have to pay the last month rent and damages. Both were saying the same thing. The discussion continued until Attorney Sojka said he would follow up with the manager and get back with the Board. Attorney Sojka says that she is liable for any damages and remaining rents and fees.  
After item number 3, Mayor Pro Tem Morton said he wanted something in the future contract referencing the board’s disapproval of a club. Attorney Sojka said that a 3 year lease instead of the 5 year lease listed on the RFP would be better especially with the economy. Commissioner McClanathan added that there should be a requirement that the next lessee should offer liquor by the drink. Mayor Dean asked a question concerning whether the building electrical system had ever been separated. A discussion between Mayor Pro Tem Morton and Commissioner McClanathan about the cost of separating the electrical took place. Mayor Dean said that it would be a good idea to have two separate businesses. Commissioner McClanathan said that the Board should speak with the Manager about looking into this further.

Mayor Dean asked if there were any other questions or concerns and moved on to next item. 
3.  CDBG Infrastructure Contract Award 

The Wooten Company has submitted the results from the bidding for the CDBG Sewer Street Improvements that took place on February 17, 2009 at 2:00 p.m. Of the 15 contractors that bid on that date, they have recommended that the Town of Maxton award the project to Blackmon Contracting Co., Inc. of Smithfield, NC at the Unit Price Contract amount of $99,681.00. All pertinent documents are located in the Consent Agenda Work Session Folder for your review.

4.  Proclamation for Arbor Day Celebration

In preparation for Arbor Day Celebration and the 2009 Tree City Designation Application, an Arbor Day Proclamation must be approved by the Board. The Arbor Day Celebration will take place on April 20, 2009 at 10:00 a.m. 

5. Order of Business for the Board of Commissioner’s Meeting

Citizens have expressed a revision be made in the Order of Business for the Board of Commissioner’s Meeting to enhance their understanding, comments and input regarding decisions of the Board. It is suggested that the open forum convene following the work session prior to the regular meeting.  
Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked a question to Geraldine in audience about this item being tried previously. Commissioner McClanathan asked what is the purpose of this? He said, “The only problem might be enforcing the 2 minute time limit.” He said that as long as the Mayor could keep a monitor on the time it may work. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that another problem could be if someone is for or against something and eight people want to speak about a topic; it could get pretty lengthy.  Commissioner McLean said it would just depend on how the Board sets it up. Attorney Sojka commented that if the Board decided to go in this direction, it would have to take place during the regular meeting. The Mayor would have to adjourn the work session and then convene regular meeting, invocation and then the public forum. It has to take place as part of the regular meeting. 
Mayor adjourns the Work Session at 7:20 p.m.
Regular Meeting

Town of Maxton Board of Commissioner’s Meeting

March 17, 2009
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the March 17, 2009 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:30 p.m. 
Invocation:  The invocation was given by Mayor Pro Tem Morton.
APPROVAL TO ADD AN ITEM FIVE TO CONSENT AGENDA – Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the proposed agenda with the item five under new business, the order of the Board of Commissioner’s Meeting.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to add an item five, order of business for the Board of Commissioner’s Meeting to the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA – Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the proposed agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Introduction of New Staff – None
Old Business - None

New Business

1.  Noah Woods - Informational Visit and Yearly Forums 


Commissioner Woods was unable to attend. 

2.  Notice to vacate-Freight Building Restaurant/Authorization to solicit bids


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: Approve issuance of RFP

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board accept Carolyn’s letter to vacate and allow the Attorney to issue 2 RFPs for both sections of the bldg. Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Attorney Sojka asked if the Commissioner’s wanted the RFP to be contingent upon what the Town Manager finds concerning the separate electrical system. Mayor Pro Tem Morton suggested that the RFP could be contingent upon the findings of the Manager. Commissioner McClanathan recommended that the RFP have the ability to lease it as one or lease it as two. Attorney Sojka said that he wanted to clarify that the Commissioner’s would not have to see the RFP before it was put. Commissioner McClanathan asked how we do the RFP without research as to whether or not the two can be split first. Finance Director Tyndall added that according to the electric bill, there may be two separate meters. Police Chief McDowell agreed with Finance Director Tyndall. Commissioner McLean asked a question about the RFP’s being written for the separate or together. Commissioner McClanathan said, “Right.”
3.  CDBG Infrastructure Contract Award 


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: Approve contract award to Blackmon Construction Co., Inc. of Smithfield, NC at the Unit Price Contract 
amount of $99,681.00.

Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked a question about the cost being per unit. 

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner Oxendine motioned that the Board delay payment until Attorney has an opportunity to review the contract. Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Another discussion started concerning the bid contract award. Attorney Sojka suggested that Board of Commissioners revisit the bid presented by the engineers and approve awarding that bid as present contingent upon confirmation that the price quoted is a lump sum total cost and that the actual contract reflects the same and he will review.   

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McClanathan motioned that the Board adopt the recommendation as issued by the Town Attorney.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

4.  Proclamation for Arbor Day Celebration


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: Approve Arbor Day Proclamation
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the Arbor Day proclamation. Commissioner seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
5. Order of Business for the Board of Commissioner’s Meeting


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: As directed by the Board

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that a public hearing be held during the April meeting to discuss who wants the public forum moved and why. Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried. 

Attorney Sojka directed the Board of Commissioners to revisit item number 3 due to possible the bid time constraints. (See Discussion in item 3) 
Reports

1.  Commissioner’s Reports
2.  Manager’s Report
Town Clerk Smith presented the Manager’s Report in her absence.

A.   NC STEP – The contract for disbursement for the $200,000 was received two and half weeks ago. The Mayor has asked that Roger Sheats explain the contract on March 19 at 4:00 p.m. 

B.   URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM – We are waiting for the compliance paperwork from North Carolina Housing Finance Agency. Meanwhile, we are taking applications. We encourage senior citizens and handicap individuals on fixed incomes to apply.

C.   CDBG – Infrastructure Bid opening was held and contractor is being recommended to the Board for approval. Substantial rehab requests will have to be submitted to Division of Community Assistance for the two houses that were bid-out because the bids exceeded $2,999.  

D.   DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – Scope of work and cost estimate are being upgraded for possible application for stimulus funds. Progress Energy, Embarq, and Time Warner met last week to strategize the work that will be completed by each entity. Progress Energy will begin their work in accordance will the timeline established during that meeting.

E.  CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND I AND I GRANT– The contractor has been flushing and photographing lines. So far they have found that some lines are worst than expected and some are better. As soon as they complete this process they will flip lining work. Some lines will have to be prepared prior to flip lining because of their condition 

F.  NEW WELL – New Well Water Tower are both functioning properly. The contractor has indicated that some adjustments need to be made but so far everything is functioning properly.
Commissioner McLean had a question about a neighbor’s water being brown. Mayor Dean, Finance Director and I suggested that the neighbor contact Town Hall and speak with Jackie about that during operating hours. 
3.  Police Report

Chief McDowell said that every month or every other month there is a program to turn in guns. 
Commissioner McClanathan had a question for Chief McDowell concerning a neighbor’s larceny report. Chief McDowell asked that Commissioner McClanathan get dates and times to him and he would look into the requests.
Announcements

Mayor Dean gave the following announcements:
1. City of Lumberton will be hosting the next Robeson County Municipal Association Meeting. The meeting will be held on March 26th at 7p.m. at the Black Water Grille located at 111 West Third Street. The guest speaker for the evening will be Judge Robert F. Floyd.

2. The Arbor Day Celebration will be held at take place on April 20, 2009 at 10:00 a.m. 

3.  Small Town Main Street Meeting - The next meeting will be held on April 7, 2009 at the Resource Center at 6:30 p.m.

Public Forum began at 8:05pm

Eddie Troy, 401 Scotland Street, expressed that he could not get help when he called the Town Office. Mayor Dean said that his concern should have been directed to the appropriate department head. Commissioner McClanathan asked him to express his concerns during the meeting. Mr. Troy commented on the condition of the park and the need for more trash cans. He also commented on the basketball goals and the fact that he saw a police officer. Mayor Dean asked Mr. Troy to get the name of the police officer to the Chief McDowell.
Mayor Dean asked if there were any further comments and declared public forum closed at 8:10 p.m.

Adjournment

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 8:15 pm.

____________________________

       

________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       

Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith
